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The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, May 1, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall. 

Present:  Ms. Fiske and Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Gebhart, Quillen, Viola, Wilson, Mr. Gregory T. Yacucci, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mrs. Lori Yacucci, and Mr. Earl Carpenter and Mrs. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.

Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  Mr. Yacucci was then sworn in by President Peden, having received the majority of votes in the April 28, 2007 election to fill the vacancy created by the expiration of the term of Lewis Indellini in October, 2006.

Calendar Additions:
Mr. Gebhart:
Outreach Committee, May 21 at 2:00 p.m.

The minutes from the April 3 meeting were approved as presented.  The Treasurer’s Report was also approved as presented.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Mr. Alfree noted two changes in the Property Development agenda:  the Good Will Fire Co. item will be handled in Mr. Wilson’s report; and, to replace it with a new item -- ‘State of Delaware/Dewey Park.’
Rezoning Request 
A public hearing on rezoning of Burger King, Spallco, Castle Mitsubishi, Gambacorta Pre-Owned, and Shell is scheduled for May 7 at 6:30 p.m.  The first and second readings will occur May 8 at City Council meeting, and the third reading will be made at a later date.
Mr. Taylor received an email from Ms. Thomas, city manager, asking about the proposed Getty Station and Ferry Cut-off rezonings.  Mr. Alfree responded that it was the Trust’s understanding that those two items would be tabled indefinitely.  Mr. Taylor said that the Getty station would remain as a nonconforming use, and any change in status at Ferry Cut-off would wait until such time as a new tenant came forward who required General Commercial, and a full review could be conducted before the Planning Commission, with appropriate restrictions included in any approved rezoning.  Mr. Alfree and Mr. Taylor will attend the May 7 hearing.
Second and Chestnut

A strip of Trust land is being abused by one resident who is using it as a driveway to the back of his home.  A letter was sent to this resident, but the practice is continuing. Mr. Wilson had previously suggested sending a general letter to the owners of adjoining properties; the Property Development Committee recommends proceeding with this approach.  In discussion, Mr. Wilson stated that the other area residents use the land sparingly for occasional access.  Mr. Taylor said that one alternative would be to have the access way formally declared a street, and turn it over to the City.  Mr. Alfree moved to send a letter to each contiguous household on E. 2nd and Chestnut Streets explaining and clarifying the situation and the Trust’s position.  Motion passed.
AT&T -- DuPont Highway

We have been in communication with AT&T regarding the Trustees taking possession of the AT&T hut between the Vari and Gordy sites.  AT&T owes several years back rent (about $1,000 total) and there is no lease in place currently.  AT&T no longer has use for the building, but requests execution of some type of written agreement prior to turning the key over.  We have a concern that there could be potential for an environmental problem, so we will advise AT&T that we wish to arrange an on-site visit with their representative to assess any possible liabilities before accepting possession.  There is also a large telephone cross-connect box which is believed to be active. If it is on the property, but not in the right-of-way, it may be necessary to execute a new lease with AT&T for an easement to the connection box.

An inquiry was received from the daughter of the owner of the adjoining Mexican restaurant regarding leasing the AT&T lot to construct and operate a beauty shop.  She was advised that there is currently no utility service to the location and withdrew her proposal.  There is a possibility that Mr. Vari may have an interest in the site.
Penn Mart
1.  Mr. Alfree contacted Anthony Mize, New Castle County code inspector, to get his assessment of the conditions behind the center.  It happened that Interstate Management had arranged for someone to meet with Mr. Mize that same day, so Mr. Alfree asked Erv Thatcher to join them. The inspector covered exactly what was required to correct the violations with the representative from the management company. They also had conversations with some of the offending tenants.  The inspector will advise Mr. Alfree by Friday of status.  Mr. Taylor noted that Dennis Spivack, management company attorney, stated that they will clean up the site and also wish to examine the boundary lines with the Tremont Motel. 
2.  A letter from Artesian Water was received regarding a Penn Mart tenant who had been sharing his water service with adjoining stores (due to there only being one meter for three stores) and pro-rating the bill. That tenant closed his business, and requested that the water be shut off; the two neighboring stores obviously objected. The options presented by Artesian were that the Trustees now pay that water bill, or pay to have multiple water meters installed.  Mr. Taylor sent a letter advising Interstate Management that they are wholly responsible for resolving this situation.
Western Gateway

This project must be installed by June 30.  Mr. Alfree spoke to Tom Nickle at DelDOT, who suggested granting a temporary easement which would allow for installation of the landscaping, followed by the tenant taking responsibility for ongoing maintenance.  Dr. Brewington of Family Foundations Academy was agreeable to this approach.  Mr. Alfree moved that a temporary easement be granted at the FFA site for the Western Gateway project construction phase; motion seconded and passed.

State of Delaware – Dewey Park

Bernadon Haber Holloway sent a letter requesting permission to excavate for electrical work to support the new chiller for the Courthouse (5 X 5 foot hole, 40 inches deep, behind William Penn statue). They will be boring underground from the Courthouse to the electrical vault.  Property Development Committee recommends that this request be granted contingent on assurances that the contractor is properly insured, clears the work with Miss Utility, and will restore the ground to its former condition.  Mr. Alfree moved that the State of Delaware contractor be allowed to excavate Dewey Park to gain access to the electrical vault contingent on their meeting the conditions described above.  Motion passed.
Penn Valley Park
VanDemark & Lynch in process of completing survey; settlement should be able to occur soon.
Happy Harry’s/Walgreen

Walgreen’s advised Mr. Taylor that they approved the new site.  We are now waiting to hear from Happy Harry’s regarding lease negotiations. 

Battery Park
Mr. Alfree’s letter of April 12 to John Tracey regarding the Trust’s concerns about construction at the Marini property was distributed in the Board packet.  This matter can now be removed from the list of active items.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gebhart reporting.
Outreach Committee recommends moving forward with entering into a five-year lease with New Castle Little League commencing Sept. 1, 2007.  Mr. Gebhart received a letter from the Little League with project updates.  Project components completed are: fencing repairs, repairs to backstops, new bleachers, new deep fryer for concession, new sod, new clubhouse windows, new exterior lighting at clubhouse. Still in progress are:  road improvements to gravel road (to be donated by Greggo & Ferrara), addition of decorative fence by utility garage to house dumpster, repair of lighting at major field.  Mr. William Becker, president, has been communicating regularly regarding progress. 

Mr. Gebhart read a letter from Arnold Twyman requesting use of the Trust property next to Buttonwood School for a large family reunion on June 21-24.  Mr. Briggs from Insurance & Financial Services has suggested that the Trust attorney draw up a “hold harmless” agreement for the parties to execute.  Also, the Outreach Committee proposes posting a sign at the location. The family reunion group has been in touch with Eugene and Teel Petty and received permission to use Buttonwood School and its grounds during the reunion.  Mr. Gebhart moved that the Board grant permission to the Harris/Twyman family to use the Trust property adjacent to the Buttonwood School for the family reunion, contingent on a hold harmless agreement, appropriate signage and a clean-up requirement.  Motion passed.
Outreach Committee members will be making personal visits to community organizations receiving grants to explain the newly adopted system of written applications and progress reports. It was agreed that Mayor and Council grants should be included in this reporting process.  After an organization has requested grant funding from the Trustees, when the new budget year begins it has been the practice to await a written request from that organization to disburse the funds.  Mr. Appleby pointed out that this has occasionally occurred because an organization would outlay their own funds and then come to the Trust with the relevant receipts for reimbursement.  Mr. Gambacorta mentioned that this prevents sending checks to organizations whose status has changed or which may no longer be viable.  This process has not always been clear, so the Outreach Committee will cover this subject in their site visits. 
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Viola reporting.
Mr. Viola reported several incidents that occurred as a result of severe weather the third weekend in April.  A portion of the roof at the Professional Center blew off in the wind, but luckily this occurred after most of the rain had passed.  Warranty on that roof was for 10 years and expired in 1997.  The Committee is considering recommending replacement of the entire roof since there have been a series of problems with the technology and design of the current roof.

There was water in the basement of the Old Library which was cleaned up by Public Works.  There is a sump in that basement, but no pump, so a new pump will be purchased and installed. During the heavy rains no leaking was observed at the New Library.  Some of the roof seams still need attention, but the majority of the problem seems to be resolved.
The Penn Farm farmhouse basement was flooded to a depth where safety was a concern, so the electricity and heater were shut down temporarily until all could be dried out.  Delmarva Power supplies the power there, even after the annexation.
Mr. Viola is going to invite City Manager Thomas to present the yard waste plan.  He also requested that a property maintenance issue be reserved for Executive Session.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting. 
Mr. Gambacorta congratulated Mr. Viola on the expeditious receipt of the $300,000 reimbursement from the State of Delaware library department, which was a 50% reimbursement for the funds expended by the Trust to purchase 420 Delaware Street. 
ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Quillen reporting:
Mr. Quillen stated that the Board needs to formally declare the election for the one remaining open seat, that of Mrs. Banks, and recommends that this be done at the September meeting.  Mr. Alfree thanked Mr. Quillen for taking responsibility for the Election Committee, and congratulated him for successfully mastering the process and coordinating so many elections in a short period of time (four elections in six months).  
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Appleby chairs the Building Committee of the New Library expansion project, and Mr. Viola serves on that committee. The question arose as to who should sign the contract with the architect, Buck Simpers & Associates. Mr. Viola and the Committee believe that the Trustees as owner of the property should sign. The Committee requests that Mr. Taylor review the contract.  
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.

Ms. Fiske has been elected chair.  The Committee has invited Mr. Castagno, Mr. Yacucci and Mr. Gebhart to join them and all accepted.  A request was received from Mr. Michael Hemphill, of 114 The Strand, offering to clear brush and weeds from Trust land between his property and the River.  He has done this in previous years.  Mr. Taylor advised that it should be made clear that we are not establishing a precedent of allowing another party a basis to claim land by virtue of the fact that they have maintained it over time.  Mr. Wilson said we will have Mr. Hemphill submit his request in writing, acknowledging that the Trust is the owner of the land.  
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

The Committee met and Mr. Wilson was elected chair. The Committee wishes to clarify the wording and meaning of the term “senior member” of a committee, stipulating that seniority is based only on the present term within a given committee. At the appropriate time Mr. Wilson will send a letter to the Board with the required ten-day written notice.  The Committee also will be continuing to consider the question of combining some committees.  Mr. Alfree will distribute an updated list of committee assignments.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting:

Statewide, fire companies are recommending installation and use of “key boxes.”  These provide a secure outside location for a key to a building, accessible only to firefighters from any company (whether responding to actual fire or false alarm) without needing to break down doors.  The Committee will be scheduling a liaison meeting with the Fire Company Board.
NOMINATING COMMITTEE – No report.
COMMUNICATIONS
Mr. Viola gave some background to his letter to Councilperson Churchill regarding the Banks Building which was included in the Board packet.  There has been discussion of transferring title to the building vs. executing a 99-year lease.  The City Council approved a motion to ask the City Solicitor to contact Mr. Taylor, and for them to draft a recommendation for the best way for the Trust to obtain control of the building in order to begin capital improvements.  Mr. Viola is continuing to work with Ms. Churchill as the new Council gets underway.  Mr. Taylor stated that he has communicated with the City Solicitor regarding this matter, and reserved further discussion of this real estate matter for Executive Session.
Mr. Quillen received a request from Mr. Briggs representing the New Castle Presbytery.  They are hosting a one-day regional conference and wish to install two porta-potties behind the Old Town Hall to help accommodate the large number of people expected at the conference. We will approve this.  
Mr. Alfree received a phone call from Chief McDerby thanking the Trustees for the police car which was funded under the FY08 budget.  Of interest, Mr. Alfree mentioned some of the major topics/questions that arose at the recent Trustees candidates’ forum: the future of Penn Farm; general community awareness of the Trust and its functions; Battery Park; and loans and grants to homeowners.  Mr. Gebhart thanked him for bringing this feedback to the Board’s attention, and promised that the Outreach Committee would be attuned to improving communication about the Trust with City residents.
Ms. MacDonough mentioned that Barbacane Thornton & Co. auditors plan to be on-site beginning May 7 for the annual financial review. 

Mr. Peden moved to adjourn and go into Executive Session to discuss real estate matters. Following the Executive Session, the meeting was again called to order.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully Submitted,

Kathleen MacDonough

Executive Secretary
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